Sub-Committee ABE60(1)

Sub Committee on International Activities

Monday 10th January 2005

10.15 Dupont Room

Hilton Hotel

Washington DC

Minutes

Attendance

Ann Frye, Co-Chair ABE60(1), Department for Transport, UK

Kate Hunter-Zaworski, Oregon State University, USA (Co-Chair ABE60)

Kit Mitchell, retired, UK (Co-Chair ABE60)

Yasutsugu Nitta, Osaka University, Japan

Tetsuo Akiyama, Tokyo Metropolitan University, Japan

Akihiro Mihoshi, Kinki University, Japan

Tom Rickert, Access Exchange International, USA
Bill Crandall, Smith-Kettlewell Foundation, USA

Gavin Currie, Canadian Transportation Agency, Canada
Lalita Sen, Texas Southern University, USA

Christo Venter, University of Pretoria, South Africa

Enne de Boer, Delft University of Technology, the Netherlands

Betsy Buxer, Community Forum, Phoenix, Arizona, USA

Ling Suen, ICSA Inc, Canada

Uwe Rutenburg, NCAT, Oregan State University, USA
Richard Wong, Federal Transit Administration, USA

John Schoon, University of Southampton, UK

Claudine Sauvé, Transport Canada, Canada

Murielle Fong, Transport Canada, Canada

Barbara Nelson, Transport Canada, Canada

Susan Rickert, Access Exchange International, USA

Daisuke Sawada, ECOMO Foundation, Japan

Apologies

Apologies were received from Maryvonne Dejeammes, co-chair of the meeting who had been unable to attend the TRB Annual Meeting this year.

Minutes of the Last Meeting

The minutes of the meeting held at Transed in Japan in May 2004 were not available but it was noted that most of the follow up action related to the hand over of data from the Transed 2004 organisers to the Transed 2007 organisers and this was in hand.

There was one item arising from the minutes of the meeting held in January 2004 which was not covered elsewhere in the agenda: TRB support for international activities in general and those related to involving participants from developing countries in particular. 
It was agreed that as TRB were now supporting more international activities it would be useful to pursue this possibility. It should be pointed out that the Annual Meeting was now seen as a world transport forum and that there were benefits from encouraging membership from non US organisations. Options could include a fee differential (both at the Annual Meeting and at Transed) and encouraging international membership of TRB so that overseas organisations could benefit from reduced rates. Kit and Kate would raise this issue in their chairs meeting with TRB staff. They would also raise again the possibility of a small levy from registration fees at the Annual Meeting being used to support delegates from developing countries.
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Report on 10th Transed
The organisers of the 10th Transed held in Hamamatsu gave a report on the event which was widely acclaimed as a great success both in terms of the content and the organisation. The organisers had been particularly pleased with the large number of delegates both from Japan and other countries in the Far East for many of whom this had been the first opportunity to discuss these issues in an international forum.

A final report on the event was circulated giving a very full record of the conference activities and including references and details of participants. It was noted that there had been 370 participants in total of whom 263 were paying and 70 were sponsored.

The organisers were congratulated on an excellent document which would be of great help to the organisers of the next conference and which should be used as a model for future events.
The final costs of the 10th Transed amounted to 52 million yen about $520,000 US. The biggest cost had been interpretation and translation which had come to 6 million yen ($60, 000 US). It was noted that the standard of interpretation had been very high. Other major costs included printing and publication.
A final budget report would be prepared and circulated.
Other general comments on the event included praise for the volunteers who had supported delegates; the high level of student participation; the large number of people from Africa who had asked for (and been given) letters of invitation but had not attended. It was suggested that visa problems may have been one reason.

It was noted that, given the excellence of the interpretation, it would have been better for Japanese presenters to have spoken in Japanese rather than English.

Progress report on Transed 2007

Transport Canada gave a presentation on the preparations for the next Transed which would be held in Montreal from 18 – 21 June 2007. Details of the event were available on the official website www.tc.gc.ca/transed2007
The intention was to send out a preliminary mailing to potential participants in winter 2005 .All those present were asked to supply the organisers with e-mail addresses and mailing lists so that they could start to build up a database.

[image: image2]
It was noted that there were around 90 accessible hotel rooms in Montreal. Low cost accessible accommodation would also be available at the University.

Plans were being developed for the structure of the international steering Committee and other organisational committees. Transport Canada would shortly be going out to tender to secure a company to organise the event.

A number of points were noted in discussion:

· It would be important to ensure that all the social and accompanying person events were fully accessible;

· It might make more sense to run the technical visits after rather than before the conference;

· It would be valuable to include a technical visit to a rural area;
· It would be helpful if the exhibition could run over at least two days including one day of the conference. Exhibitors would be reluctant to go to the expense of setting up for one day only. It might also be possible to open the exhibition to the public as well as conference participants;

· Conference languages would be English and French. Consideration would also be given to Spanish if there was demand for it.

Members of the sub committee were invited to let Transport Canada know if they were interested in serving on any of the organising committees; and:
·  to supply contacts and ideas for promoting the event;

· to identify good speakers;

· to share ideas on what the conference should be aiming to achieve
.


[image: image3]
Kit would also publicise the conference through the other relevant TRB committee.

Report from Access Exchange International

Tom Rickert gave a report on his work over the past year (copy of report attached). His work had spanned Vietnam, Guatamala, Buenos Aires and Rio de Janiero.
He commented in particular on the high level of activity in Latin America and noted that there was some exceptionally good practice in the field of bus rapid transit.

The Guidelines on accessible transport in developing countries supported by the UK Department for Overseas Development had now been published.

Tom’s newsletter was now circulated to over 1000 people.

The Mobility for All publication was now available in Indonesian and Vietnamese and work had begun on a Bengali version.

Tom stressed that information and referral were major roles for AEI.

Finally, Tom briefed the sub Committee on the event which would take place immediately after TRB at APTA.  It would be a round table on accessible transport in the developing world involving World Bank and intra American development bank officials. All members of the sub – committee were invited to take part.

Promoting Knowledge Exchange between countries

Ling reported that she had now set up guidelines on best practice from around the world on the ICAT website and she invited members to send her other relevant material. This was a welcome development and it was noted that it was important to guard against too many different sources of information and to ensure that people were made aware of how to find and access the material. Tom also noted that there still many for whom only hard copies of material were of use.
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There had been no progress in facilitating vehicle and equipment exchange and it was felt that sending vehicles overseas was largely impractical in terms of cost, logistics and back up supplies/maintenance etc.

A better solution would be to ensure that details of experts and expertise – for example on adapting/converting existing vehicles already available in the countries concerned - were made available.

It was also noted that in many less developed countries high floor truck based vehicles were the only practical option and that it was important to remember that even where wheelchair access couldn’t be achieved, finding a means to reduce step heights and make boarding easier would be of help to very large numbers of people.
It was also agreed that there needed to be greater focus on sharing good practice rather than re-inventing the wheel. One helpful initiative might be to work with the professional institutions (for engineers etc) many of whom had membership across the world. Since TRB had contacts with many of the key professional bodies it was suggested that they might also be asked to help. Kit would mention it to TRB staff.
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Roger Tate and Bill Bell awards

Kit reported that the Tate award was now managed by the Paratransit and Rural committees. The Bill Bell Award would continue to be managed by the Mobility Committee but would now be awarded on a three yearly cycle with the next award to coincide with Transed 2007. Nominations would be invited in 2006.

Other Business

It was noted that the experiment of circulating papers only via the website had not been successful and that there would be a return to distribution of papers. It was also notes that in future details of e-mail addresses of members would be put on the website unless anyone wished their information to be withheld.
Action Point: Kit and Kate to raise support for international participants from developing countries with TRB





Action Point: All to supply e-mail addresses of potential participants in Transed 2007 to Murielle Fong at Transport Canada; 


Fongm@tc.gc.ca











Action note: All to contact Transport Canada (Murielle Fong) on the points noted above.





Action Point: All to send relevant material for the ICAT website to Ling:suenlicsa@aol.com





Action Points: Kit to discuss with TRB possible links with professional bodies.





All to identify and let Tom or Lalita know of contacts with vehicle converters etc working in developing countries 








